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This Memorandum of Understanding outlines the consensus reached by the Department of Black Studies, the College of Liberal Arts, and the Division of Academic Affairs, based on the recently conducted program review.  This MOU specifies the goals to be achieved and the actions to be undertaken by all parties to achieve these goals during the next program review cycle. Progress toward goals is to be addressed in the annual report.
The program review of the BA in Black Studies revealed a program with several strengths, including an interdisciplinary approach, faculty with national reputations, and a production rate of graduates similar to that of comparable institutions.  In the past, a higher percentage of Black Studies students graduated compared to the CSULB student body as a whole. 
The internal and external reviewers both commented on areas where the program could be improved.  Based on both of those reviews as well as on the Department’s own self study, the following areas have been identified as priority items requiring action over the next few years.
1) Develop and maintain a clear connection between the Department mission and goals and actions taken and resources requested.
2) Continue to develop a culture of evidence that might provide useful data for the Department in determining how well its students are achieving identified program goals and student learning outcomes.  

3)  Regularly review and revise the curriculum to reflect program goals and student learning outcomes and to promote a logical catalog and sequence of courses.
4) Sustain professional development so that faculty can improve their scholarship, participate in professional organizations, and enhance student participation in faculty research projects.  All faculty, including Lecturers, should be reviewed on a regular cycle.
5) Carefully and regularly monitor student enrollment, retention and graduation rates.

It is therefore agreed that:

1.  The Department will re-visit its mission, goals and implementation plans in order to ensure that there is sufficient clarity in their formulation to use them as guides for developing the curriculum and for future hiring and use of resources.
2.  The Department will continue to refine expectations for student learning outcomes in both the General Education offerings and in the required and elective courses for the major and minor in Black Studies and adopt and implement best practices for assessment of student learning within the next 12 months.  Progress will be reported in the annual report.
3.  The Department will continue to review and revise (as needed) its BA curriculum in order to provide students the optimal sequence of courses that would effectively enable them to achieve the desired program and student learning outcomes.  A three-year schedule of course offerings will be made available to students and updated annually.

The Department should also create a new curriculum map to match its recent program changes in order to display where these learning outcomes are covered in required and elective courses.  
4.  The Department will support its faculty to engage in research, to participate in relevant professional organizations, to provide service, and to include students in collaborative research projects and to incorporate these expectations in the RTP process.
5.  The Department, with the assistance of appropriate external units (e.g., web page design), will develop a marketing plan for promoting the BA and the minor in Black Studies in order to increase the number of majors and minors.
6.  The Department will carefully monitor its student majors in regard to enrollment, retention and graduation rates.

To the College:

1. Contingent on available resources, the College of Liberal Arts Dean’s office will assist the Department with reviewing the curriculum, implementing assessment plans, and promoting the major.  As course enrollments increase and growth in the major is demonstrated, appropriate resources will be provided to support these increases.
To the University:

1. Academic Affairs will support both the College and the Department as the Department of Black Studies reinvigorates its academic programs and attempts to increase enrollments both in its course offerings and in its major.
This MOU has been read and approved by:

Department Chair ______________________________ Date____________

College Dean __________________________________Date____________

Vice Provost_______________________________ Date____________
*To be re-named the Department of Africana Studies in AY 2008-09
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